HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at

7pm on Tuesday 6 November 2012
Present: Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs J Jones, 
G. Howard, H J Webb, A Bishop, D Southall, D. Stocker, District Cllr N. Dowty, County Cllr M. Broomfield 
In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)
1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllrs Mrs L Brookes and A Jones. 
2. Declarations of Interest: None declared.
3. The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    
4.  Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 2 October 2012 were approved, after one slight amendment. 
5.  Progress Reports: 
a)  Police Report:  A written report from CSO Leslie was read out. Cllrs discussed large lorries speeding in Rectory Lane and asked that photographs and vehicle registration numbers be taken as the evidence can then be passed onto the police. Clerk to obtain clarification regarding the wire-cutting incident on Quarry Bank.

b)  Clerk’s report:  Parish Council Notice board:   Application due for submission. Finance  Confirmation has now been received from HMRC that HPC is not liable for Corporation Tax.  Vehicle Activated Sign  (a) The Council’s insurers have added the VAS to the PC’s list of assets, as approved at the last meeting.   (b)  The press day/release being arranged by Biffa/Wienerberger has not yet been notified.  (d) Payment to the Parish Lengthsman for moving/fixing the VAS and regular battery charging is being recharged to WCC. Vandalised Bus Shelter, Waresley Road Further incident reported on 16th October. Recently replaced glass has been vandalised again.  Insurance claim submitted (£100 excess).Daffodil bulbs  A letter of thanks has been sent to Cllr Broomfield, on behalf of the Parish Council.  
c)  District Councillor’s report:  Incinerator - WCC Cabinet meeting to discuss financing of the incinerator delayed to December 13th.  Another Cabinet meeting will take place in the next 2/3 weeks and Cllr Dowty will provide an update at the next meeting.  Flooding - has been reported on the A449 at Summerfield and inspected by WDC.  In the New Year, the County Council will commence renewing the drains.  Budget issues 2013 - Cllr Dowty’s slightly late arrival caused by attending a meeting (‘Grow, Save & Charge’) at Evesham looking at the budget for 2013 and beyond. As funding is being reduced, other potential areas are being explored, e.g. roundabout sponsorship. More website usage is also under consideration.  SWDP - In response to a query from Cllr Bishop, Cllr Dowty said a meeting is due to be held later this year to consider further available options. 

d)  County Councillor’s report:  Incinerator - Cllr Broomfield confirmed he continues to chase up the costings for the incinerator as time is needed to consider them.  He is encouraging WCC to consider cheaper alternatives.  Footpaths/trees, Inn Lane - WCC is to take action to improve this area.  Crossing by Post Office - completed.
e)  Parish Hall Management Committee:  The PH Chairman reported a successful Halloween party had taken place and a Music Quiz is planned for Saturday.  More bookings being made, but some problems due to lack of signposting of village hall.  Cllr Broomfield will arrange for WCC to rectify this and asked Cllr Bishop for details of exact location for signs.  Thanks were expressed to Cllr Broomfield.
5.    Finance: Payments totalling £2073.12 were approved for payment. a) Fees for hire of the Village Hall will increase wef 1st October 2012.  They have not been increased for 5 years and are needed to cover running costs.  Discussion took place regarding whether or not the Parish Council should look at other cheaper venues. This to be an item for future discussion. b)  It was agreed that Councillors attending the Finance Committee (budget setting) next week would complete a Dispensation, as required by the Localism Act (procedural guidance already issued).
6.  Incinerator: The Chairman reported that a) he had sent a letter to Councillor Blagg regarding his unanswered questions/unsatisfactory answers at the Public Meeting. An ‘open’ letter had also been sent to the Kidderminster Shuttle, Worcester News and Hereford Times.  No responses have yet been received. b) He has had email contact with Peter Luff MP who has said he is willing to lend his support and wants to arrange a meeting with WCC Leader, Cllr Hardman before December 13th to explore cheaper options/funding. Cllr Howard asked Cllr Broomfield whether it was likely other alternatives will be considered. Cllr Broomfield confirmed that this was his understanding and they would then go forward to Cabinet.  He thought that a meeting with Peter Luff would be useful and felt an open meeting, rather than a private one, would be the best for openness. The Chairman agreed to progress this and report back. c) Information has been circulated re contact made with the EA by a resident.  Councillors approved the proposal for a meeting to be held with an Environment Agency representative, sooner rather than later, to enable technical/health related questions to be answered.  The Chairman and the Clerk agreed to liaise with resident, Mr Simms to set this up.
7.  Old Worcester Road development: The Chairman reported the results of the recent residents’ survey which had generated a good return. Over 89% of residents agreed with the Parish Council and did not support further large-scale building developments in the village.  A number of people had expressed their reasons for their decision and Cllrs agreed it would be useful to pass on these comments to WDC to show them there is strong opposition. Cllr Dowty suggested that a selection of the comments made should be passed onto the Policy Team at WDC, rather than Planning. The Chairman agreed to progress this and Cllr Dowty confirmed he will request an early meeting with the Policy Team. Thanks were expressed to all those who had helped make the survey happen and it was noted that residents had appreciated face-to-face contact. Cllr Boughton-Thomas commented that there did appear to be strong feeling that small developments would be preferred, and reminded the PC it has not yet prepared a Neighbourhood Plan, which would have put the PC in a stronger position.  The Chairman thanked her for the reminder. Work is intended to start on it soon. Contact made with Chaddesley Corbett PC for some advice re best practice. 
8. Planning  Guides & Template: Agreed that this item be carried forward to the next agenda and the pro formas already issued would be used on a trial basis to see how well they work, or if a simplified version is needed.
9. QE 11 Challenge: Cllr Bishop advised that a visit was made by a representative of the Trust on October 9th and he explained the benefits for developing the Tennis and Football Clubs and protecting the village open space. The Clerk was asked to complete the application.  An approach to the Football Association is also anticipated.  Cllr Webb pointed out that the playing fields are already registered and therefore protected from building development. Cllr Bishop also wished it to be recorded that he is no longer associated with the Tennis Club (having relinquished his Chairmanship some years ago).
10.  Winter Maintenance Service & Parish Grit Bins:  The Clerk was asked to make application to WCC for more yellow bins to be located in a number of areas identified by Councillors.
11.  Parish Website ownership:  The Chairman confirmed that a letter had been sent to the website administrator as the present website domain name – hartleburyparish.org - had been registered by administrator in his own name rather than in the name of HPC.  Advice provided by CALC confirmed the website should be owned by the PC in order to comply with its legal obligations. The website administrator explained the circumstances leading up to him taking over and pointed out that he had asked for a website sub-committee to be set up in June, but this had not happened and he had set up the website without cost to the PC. He expressed his dissatisfaction and left the meeting.
Councillor reports:
1. Inn Lane – haphazard parking at the end of Inn Lane near the school causing a problem.  The Clerk to refer this matter to CSO Leslie for patrol checks.  Drainage also a problem and sewage seeping into road requiring the WCC to unblock regularly. Cllr Howard will monitor and pass information to the Clerk.

2. Cllr Dowty gave notice of WCC Highways Forum meeting in a couple of weeks’ time. If anyone would like any issues raised please let him know.

3. Nominations are required for the Manninge Charity at 6 December PC meeting.
4. Hedgerow ( by parking area) Primary School - the Head Teacher is talking to Beacon to get this hedgerow cut back.

5. Fairbairn House – information given about plans.
6. Overgrown hedge, Elmfield Road – Clerk asked to contact the owner to request the hedge is cut back.
7. Tree-felling on Hartlebury Common is to commence shortly.
Date of Next Meeting:      Tuesday 4 December 2012 at 7pm at Hartlebury Parish Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.30pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………
NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Incinerator – Public Interest Group (HWAG):  A resident, member of this group, explained the aim of HWAG and confirmed that it was not in competition with WAIL, but sought to work alongside, raising residents’ questions and concerns with the authorities involved in the incinerator decision-making process. He also looked for the PC’s support.  Councillors expressed their thanks and confirmed their desire for all groups to work together for the common good.  Discussion took place regarding the limited time (i.e. 8 days) being allowed by WCC for the finance costs of the proposal to be examined after they are released. Doubts were also expressed regarding the relevant knowledge of the WCC decision-makers.  Mr Wilden confirmed he is attending a WCC Cabinet Meeting this coming Thursday and has been allowed 3 minutes to ask questions. He will provide feedback at next PC meeting.
Parish Website:  A resident, who is also the parish website administrator, expressed a wish to talk about the letter he had recently received from the PC relating to ownership of the domain name. This had been included on this meeting’s agenda (Item 11).
Incinerator/FOI request:  A resident advised that fencing has gone up on the proposed site.  A FoI request raising queries re the method of electrical power and whether the cost of power is included in the costings has not been answered.  It was confirmed by a member of WAIL that this will be taken up when the costings come out.  Discussion took place re County Cllr Blagg’s published comments that ‘HPC did not respond to the consultation in 2009’ as Councillors were adamant that they did. The Clerk was asked to look out the reply and pass back to Cllr Blagg, together with concerns re the lack of costings re power at the plant.
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